Great Snoring Parish Council


Clerk  Joanna Otte, Little Manor, Thursford Road, Little Snoring, NR21 0JN  
tel: 01328 822366 email: greatsnoringpc@googlemail.com 
Present: R Coates (Chairman), D Perowne, H Seekings, J Taylor, J Towers,
and: T FitzPatrick (District Councillor), M Strong (County Councillor) and her husband, and three members of the public
Meeting of Great Snoring Parish Council 
on Thursday 12 March 2015 at 7.00pm in the Social Club
MINUTES
Welcome from the Chairman
1. Apologies from B Howe, S Pannell (Vice-Chairman) and PCSO J Robotham were accepted
2. Declarations of pecuniary interest by the Councillors in any of the items listed below.
3. Minutes of the previous Meeting (8 Jan) to be approved and signed as a true record.
4. Matters arising: Progress on items from previous meetings for information or reminders only. Items not on this agenda requiring decisions will be placed on the agenda for the next meeting.
i. To note response from Walsingham Estate
a. Discussing with tenant and NNDC options for repair and possible conversion of collapsed building at Top Farm. It is likely that work would proceed during the current year.
b. No current short term plan for old workshop and lean-tos along Thursford Road.

c. Necessary arrangements to be made regarding hedge cutting

ii. To note that Highways had completed the requested works including the removal of the bus timetable.

iii. To note that S Pannell and H Seekings had a meeting at the Manor House with Gary and were given the opportunity to consider the proposed external developments and reported that they could see no reason to raise any objections. The internal proposals will hopefully be monitored by English Heritage.
5. The Meeting was temporarily closed for Parishioners to express any concerns they have and for reports from the District and County Councillors and the PCSO.
Written Police Report: 1 call (safety). Speedchecks had been done but no one was caught speeding. To note that police are available to mark lawn mowers and other garden equipment (call 101 to arrange).
A member of the public raised concern about the need for another person to feel the need to appeal to him about the parish council and councillors rather than being able to come to meetings. Unfortunately the emails were not available although they had been forwarded to the Clerk the previous week. [These were subsequently found in a spam folder]. The member of the public explained that the emails were about the potential development on the Glebe land and the role of the chairman. The issue of social / affordable housing was discussed and the District Councillor explained that the development would be through the Rural Housing Exception Scheme.

Members of the public present requested that the explanation of the Exception Housing Scheme would be included in the newsletter. 

Other issues raised by members of the public concerned 

· dog fouling problems which seemed to increase during school holidays

· objection to the proposed removal of the oak on the knoll

· broadband speeds in the village

The County Councillor noted that there had been delays in the Walsingham Exchange going live because of silt in the ducts which required road closures. However she commented that Norfolk was far ahead of other counties working on the same project. She reminded people that the promise was for 2mb by the end of 2015. The District Councillor confirmed that NNDC had set aside £1 million to fill the 16% gap in provision in rural areas.

NNDCllr T FitzPatrick apologised for not attending the previous meeting, but the Clerk had omitted to inform him of the change of date. The Clerk apologised for the oversight.

· District Council had gone through a peer team review. One point of note was its innovative use of money: lending to Broadland Housing at a commercial rate but lower than they could have borrowed from elsewhere.

· Budget: no increase in council tax

· Income stream from renting space to NCC officials at Cromer offices
· Recycling: hugely successful joint venture company

· Working on growth plan for industry and tourism

· Big Society Fund to continue again next year (funded by tax from second homes)

· The Local Development Framework will be reviewed (this would include public consultations).

· Information for prospective candidates is available on the website

· Best Scheme is supporting start-up small businesses

· Wider Scheme Engagement events have been held in various locations across the district.


NCCllr M Strong 
· Survey by government will take place to see if Blakeney Marsh needs to be included in the Highly Protect Marine Area.

· Mobile phone signals: to deal with ‘not spots’ for emergency signal. Pushing for more government funding for the schemes to improve mobile phone coverage.

· Concessionary travel cards will be checked to ensure they are valid

· Dry Road at Wells would not be closed but there would be a three-way traffic light system to allow Hopkins Homes to put in infrastructure for the development.
The Chairman re-opened the meeting.
6. Highways and footpaths
i. Items to report
a. The Greenway. A resident has reported falling down on the Greenway (sustaining a broken arm) and has requested that the surface, particularly the ruts are made safer. To consider what action should be taken bearing in mind this note from Highways: 
Greenway is a soft road in the route hierarchy and therefore comes under Highways’ jurisdiction.  As a ‘rule of thumb’ we say that if it is passable by an able bodied person in stout footway or by a 4x4 vehicle at slow speed then it is acceptable. I would have serious concerns that if the ruts were filled in with hard-core or similar it would just encourage further use by 4x4 vehicles.

D Perowne noted that two years ago he had been requested to cut the hedge back to make the lane accessible, but this then made it passable for 4x4s and motorbikes. The Clerk was asked to arrange a site meeting with the Highways Officer to see if anything could be done to make the Greenway safer (Geoff Peabody would like to be present).
The County Councillor suggested contacting Treadlightly (4x4 driving club) again.
b. The grup opposite bungalows on Thursford Road (Lazy Toad) was still damaged and need to be re-instated.
c. Stones on verges at 69 Thursford Road and outside The Sheltons.
d. Road surface at cross roads – Barsham Road / The Street) was deteriorating.
7. Tree maintenance
i. Oak on the lower knoll
a. To note that NNDC has no objection to the application (ref: TW/15/0053) to remove the oak tree on the knoll by the village sign. The condition is to replace with a Small Leaf Lime ‘an excellent replacement tree’. The consent remains active for 2 years from 9 Feb 2015. All the terms are as defined in the British Standard 3998:2010 – Recommendations for Tree Work, all consented to works should conform to the British Standard. ‘This letter does not absolve you from complying with the law relating to protect species as set out in the Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981 (as amended) and the conservation (Natural Habitats, etc.) Regulations 1994 (as amended).
b. To note comments from members of the public (three objections in total received which covered the following points:
· It is wrong to remove a perfectly good oak tree and replace it with a sap dripping lime tree.
· At the south knoll I don’t know what ‘losing its leader’ means in relation to this oak. It looks balanced and healthy and needs its lower branches removed… We don’t need Kew-quality specimens on our knolls just trees that are compatible in the landscape.
 
c. To decide on the way forward for the oak tree (and its replacement). It was agreed to purchase a small leaf pinnacle lime (cost approx £160 plus delivery; mature height 50 -75ft). 
ii. Trees on the knoll by the Tuns.
a. To note comments from members of the public

· If a tree is diseased or poses a danger then felling is a remedy. The trees on the east knoll are quite young and are healthy and need a hard prune that could last ten years. Perhaps the owner of ‘The Tuns’ would contribute to the cost. A crab apple would be lost in the space.
b. To decide the way forward for the trees on knoll by The Tuns. It was agreed to decide this at a later date.
iii. Problem with another tree: branch of the ash opposite ‘School Farm’ depressing and chafing an overhead cable (telephone line). BT/Open Reach do not carry out preventative maintenance and the landowner should deal with the problem. The Clerk was asked to contact the Walsingham Estate and request that the branch is removed.
8. To consider quotes for cutting grass at the three knolls twice a month during the season April – Oct 2015.
i. Norse: £400 + VAT.
ii. Tim Pringle:  £280.
It was agreed to take up Tim Pringle’s offer. It was noted that he would also strim at Gurney’s Ground. Special price for the village was very much appreciated. However if found that he needed to charge for the strimming he should contact the Clerk.
9. Planning: none
10. Rural Housing Exception Scheme. 
i. Report from Chairman: Reasons for delay are apparently that the person dealing with the matter for the diocese resigned and it has taken some time for a replacement to be appointed.  The representative from Savills is keen for matters to move forward so that he can close his file. 
ii. It was noted that more recent communication from Savills indicated that legal papers would be signed in the next few days completing agreements. Contact details for the builder who would be partnering a Registered Housing provider would then be forward to the Parish Council. The plans would be for a mixed tenure development on the Glebe land.
11. Financial business to consider payment of invoices and other financial business.
i. The bank statements were confirmed with balances as below:

	
	18/02/2015

	Barclays current account
	1,889.30 

	Barclays savings account
	3,053.61 

	
	4,942.91 


ii. The following payments were:
	
	Cheque no
	

	J Otte (expenses carry forward)
	100188
	49.76

	Social Club (Parish Council 12/03/15)
	100189
	10.00

	Norfolk Rural Community Council
	100190
	20.00

	 total
	
	£  79.76


12. Allotments
i. Pest control
To note that following receipt of three quotes as below, it was agreed to use Rodent Services. D Perowne set up the contract and EJ Perowne would pay £150 + VAT towards to cost.
	
	riddance cost
	annual fee

(for 8 visits)
	other cost
	comments
	total

	Rodent Service
	£295 + VAT
	£240.00 + VAT
	
	includes: time on site, bait stations & bait and emergency callouts
	£535 + VAT

	Command Pest Control
	£272 + VAT
	£328 + VAT
	£170 + VAT (20 external bait boxes)
	includes: follow up visits, call out service, full written reports, site plan, COSHH / Health & Safety Data
	£700 + VAT

	Pest Express
	
	£550 + VAT 

(for 12 visits)
	
	Traps FOC but £15 if lost or damaged (30 monitoring boxes)

Additional callouts charged at £30 + VAT.

12 visits per year after initial 3 to reduce numbers.
	£550 + VAT


ii. To note that a meeting was arranged with allotment holders to be briefed by Rodent Services.
D Perowne would be the point of contact. The first report was that there had been one or two problems. In the initial baiting poison was placed down some rat holes in the rhea pen, which the rheas scrapped out and ate. This was far from the confidence boosting start we all hoped for, but it all seems to have been resolved. 

iii. To consider additional conditions for allotment tenants keeping poultry and / a pest reduction leaflet for allotment tenants. (see attached). No final decisions were taken but it was a good working document.
iv. It was agreed that J Taylor would make a regular assessment of the allotments.
13. Reports from parish councillors
i. Meeting on 10 Feb ‘Wider Engagement Session’ (NNDC) was unfortunately not very well presented or satisfactory being rushed as some had to leave for Fakenham TC meeting; wealth of handouts possibly not necessary; NALC presentation just read out from sheets provided; planning item not dealt with; information on forthcoming elections interesting but rather detailed for the uninitiated.
ii. Wild flower strategy – what is happening this year? In order to avoid the problems of last year, it was agreed to just do one area on Dilldash Lane (H Seekings would work with D Perowne).
14. To note that parish council elections are due on 7 May.

15. Communicating with the village

i. Newsletter: include information about Exception Housing Scheme; reminder about dog fouling.
ii. Tourist information leaflet. Suggestion of information board in the churchyard – would be something for the PCC.
iii. List of contact numbers of second homer owners. Geoff Peabody (Homewatch Co-ordinator) would discuss with S Pannell.
16. Communication from members of the public
17. Correspondence: mail circulated as usual
i. Slumberdown: bedding promotion for Stop Snoring Week end of April. Good idea either in Social club or the Church.
18. Any other business for report or placing on the agenda for the next Meeting
i. Wild flower strategy
ii. Trees on knoll at Dilldash Lane / Thursford Road
19. To confirm the date of the next meeting (Annual Meetings) at 7 pm in the Social Club Thursday 14 May 2015.

Meeting closed 9.10 pm
PAGE  
Signed: ……………………..............................



Date………………..

           Chairman
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